Penn State Berks Senate

Monday February 12, 2007
1:00-2:30 PM, Lion’s Den
Attendees: Martha Aynardi, Terry Baker, David Bender, Pradip Bandyopadhyay, William H. Bowers, Jennifer Dareneau, Maureen Dunbar, Paul Frye, Laurie Grobman, Jennifer Hillman, Sadan Kulturel, Gary Kunkleman, James Laurie, Michelle Mart, Cesar Martinez-Garza, Tami Mysliwiec, Randall Newnham, Sandra Nevitt, Maggie O’Connor, Michele Ramsey, Andy Romberger, Matthew Schertz, Alice Shaparenko,  Ike Shibley, Anne Slonaker, Stephen Snyder, Doris Turkes, Ann White Berger, Janet Winter, Bob Zambanini (Faculty); Cindy Balliett, Sue Rowley (Staff); Paul Esqueda, Ken Fifer, Janelle Larson, Dennis Mays, Lisa Shibley, Susan Speece, Blaine Steensland (Administration); David Dunkelburger, Tara Miller (Students)
1. Call to Order

2. Approval of Past Minutes – The minutes of the Penn State Berks Senate for the November 29, 2006 meeting were approved unanimously.                            
3. Reports of Officers 

· Chair (Steve Snyder)
· The University voted to maintain the First Year Seminar with recommendations to follow.  At this time there is no immediate impact on local seminars. Our FYS committee will be considering changes and revisions to our program and those changes will be forwarded to the Academic Affairs Committee for review.
· In January, the Executive Committee received a request to consider the link between the Common Reading and FYS.  The Executive Committee decided to postpone any conversation until the matter was resolved by University Senate. Now that the FYS matter has been resolved, the Executive Committee will reconsider charging a committee, sponsoring a motion, including the item for Forensic discussion, or providing strong rationale for doing otherwise, at the next meeting. 
· An election needs to be held for a University Senator.  All elections for the University Senate must be contested and presently only one person has accepted the nomination. The deadline has passed and we need another nominee now; otherwise, we will loose the seat.  Any full time faculty member is eligible.  Jennifer Hillman nominated herself to run.  Others are encouraged to do so within the next few days.

· The College seems to be in better shape than first thought as regards the budget. Details will be left to the Strategic Planning and Budget Committee.  In the short term, recommendations made by this committee in the fall will be forwarded to the Chancellor and the Administrative Council.  In the long term, the Committee, as per their charge, will review the budget and make recommendations, subject to review by the Senate.
· Vice Chair (Ike Shibley) (No report)
· Secretary (Bob Zambanini)
· The web page contains material back to 2004.  All reports including the Constitutional Committee minutes will be on-line soon.
4. Unfinished Business – None
5. New Legislative Business 
· Motion from Faculty Affairs Committee on the Establishment of a Service Award (Appendix A, “Faculty Affairs Committee Legislative Report on Establishing a Service Award”)
· The Vice Chair explained the motion.
· The major task before the FAC was to consider service as part of the mission of all full-time faculty.  The first consideration was to put service on the same level with teaching, advising, and research pertaining to awards.  Precedent for this type of award was found within Penn State and in other institutions.  Information is presented in Appendix A1 and represents the recommendations of the Committee.
· Discussion followed.  A question of funding was raised due to the monetary award given for the other awards.   Motion:  The Faculty Affairs Committee makes a motion to institute an award for outstanding service as detailed in Appendix A1 of this report.
· Two amendments to the wording of the proposal were agreed upon. 1.) “This award is given to a Penn State Berks full-time faculty member who has demonstrated excellence in service during the previous year.” 2.) The final bullet will read: “Assume leadership and or significant involvement in extra-curricular programs which enhances the life of the College.”
· A vote was called and the the motion, as amended, passed unanimously.
· Motion from Faculty Affairs on Instituting an Electronic FAR (Appendix B, “Faculty Affairs Committee Legislative Report on Instituting an Electronic FAR”)
· Collecting information from the FARs is cumbersome.  After checking with the Office of Planning, Research and Assessment, we were told that this possibility to create a workable electronic FAR existed, and agreed to investigate the process further.  

· The form will allow enough room to enter data; it can be saved, and a hard copy can be provided.   The electronic information contained on the FAR will be submitted to the Division Heads and the Associate Dean, with access limited to them.  This format will aid in obtaining information needed about the College as a whole.  As an example during accreditation by ABET, the ability to pull general, anonymous information was helpful.
· Discussion followed as to how the data will be input and how the form will be set up.  Questions were raised as to the opinions of colleagues at other campuses who use it.  The University has moved to other electronic forms for P&T. 
· Motion: The committee makes a motion to approve an electronic form of the FAR be instituted.
· A vote was called and the motion passed unanimously.
6. Comments by Administrators

· Susan Speece (Chancellor)

· Enrollment has been capped by University Park, but we are on track for fall 2007.
· The community did receive the KIZ (Keystone Innovation Zone) Grant.  There will be many opportunities for faculty to work with new business to come up with innovations.  The Berks Chamber has hired someone to coordinate the grant.
· Financially, we are in good shape.  We will be holding some money to carry over to help with next year’s budget.
· Paul Esqueda (Associate Dean for Academic Affairs)
· Faculty hires – This process has been given priority. At this time we have completed searches for six of the ten positions.  The Biology and Chemistry positions have been filled, and we are close to hiring in Professional Writing, CAS, Economics and Supply Chain. 
· Searches for the Division Head of EBC as well as faculty in Electro-Mechanical Technology, Mechanical Engineering, and Elementary Education are taking place.
· The P&T process – An attempt has been made to diminish the anxiety and uncertainty of the process.  Workshops have been held for tenure track faculty to aid in understanding of the process.  At this time all dossiers for faculty going up for P&T to University Park for full professor have been complete.  
· Awards – The FAC was asked to review the four faculty awards for teaching, advising, and research as well as the new service award in order to come up with uniform criteria for the awards.  
· Damir Amonov (SGA President) Not Present
· Two student Representatives from SGA, David Dunkelburger and Tara Miller, were recognized and given an opportunity to report.  They mentioned that the SGA would be bringing concerns regarding the common hour to a future Senate meeting.
7. Reports of University Senators 
· Andy Romberger 

· There were two controversial items discussed at the University Senate meeting that affect Berks: 
· First Year Seminar – A vote to abolish First Year Seminar was defeated by a close margin (seventy-seven to seventy-three). 
· Creation of the rank Professor of Practice for fixed-term faculty appointments. Due to the late hour, this motion was tabled and will be brought to the next meeting. Opposition to the title’s name was voiced.

· Items to look for on the University Senate website are NCAA recertification and the Spelling Commission Report. This report is a national report regarding the test of leadership charting the course of U.S. higher education. The report addresses access, affordability and accountability.

· Bob Zambanini (No Report)
· Martha Aynardi 
· First Year Seminar – A last minute change was made to the motion. All University Senate representatives had agreed that their votes should reflect the sentiments of the faculty they represent.  With the changes made, Senator Aynardi’s was cast in opposition to the other Senators.  An opportunity should be given for an Ad-Hoc committee to hear more input from the different Colleges and to discuss what each College thinks that first year seminar should be on their campus.  A report will be made in spring 2008.
· The Provost noted that this would be the iteration on the First Year Seminar.
· A request was made by a faculty member that the process of representation by the University Senators be discussed.  
· The Intra-University Relations Committee discussed:
· The formation of disciplinary communities.  Faculty members, in each discipline, would be a member of a larger agroup of scholars, university wide.  Funding should be put in place to allow the members to meet for discussion. 
· a joint sub-committee to survey fixed term faculty annually, to allow assessment of how these faculty are valued and treated fairly for the work that they provide 
· Minor degrees and ability to be offered University-wide- The issue of ownership of  has yet to be resolved.
· Bill Bowers 
· A joint Sub-Committee between Intra-University Relations and Faculty Affairs will look at the issue regarding fixed-term faculty.
· In order to receive National Institute of Health funding, the School of Medicine needs to have faculty with the title of “Professor.”  All of the Medical School faculty are fixed-term. “Professor of Practice” would bring uniformity to this issue. The idea behind “Professor of Practice” is to allow people with significant experience to substitute that experience for the degree requirement.
· Items to watch are:
· Recommendations to increase the number of distinguished professors from 8% to 10%.

· A report regarding a pilot program for on-line STRE.  The results seem to be the same as the paper version of the STRE.
8. Reports of Committees (Reports were accepted as submitted)
· Faculty Affairs Committee Minutes, December 15, 2006 – Appendix C

· Faculty Affairs Committee Minutes, January 19, 2007 – Appendix D

· Academic Affairs Committee Meeting Minutes of December 11, 2006 – Appendix E
· Academic Affairs Committee Report for February 12, 2007 – Appendix F
9. Forensic Business – None
10. Announcements
· Dr. Doris Turkes, Assistant Professor of Sociology, has received the Atherton Award for Excellence in Teaching.
11. Adjournment
